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Report by the Director-General 

In resolution EB75.R7 the Executive Board decided to monitor the 
preparation of regional programme budget policies. This document 
provides information to facilitate such monitoring by the Board. 

Introduction 

1. In 1976 the Twenty-ninth World Health Assembly adopted resolution WHA29.48, in which it 
requested the Director-General to ensure that regular programme budget allocations reached 
the level of at least 60% in real terms by 1980 for technical cooperation and provision of 
services to Member States. In 1977 the Thirtieth World Health Assembly approved a programme 
budget policy and strategy proposed by the Director-General to the above end (resolution 
WHA30.30). In 1985 the Executive Board, noting that almost 70% of the regular budget is now 
allocated to the country and regional levels, adopted resolution EB75.R7 by which it 
requested the regional committees to prepare regional programme budget policies that would 
ensure optimal use of WHO's resources at both regional and country levels in order to give 
maximum effect to the Organization's collective policies. It requested the Director-General 
to prepare, in consultation with the Regional Directors, guidelines as a frame of reference 
within which regional committees could establish their regional programme budget policies and 
a system for monitoring them. The Board decided to monitor the preparation of these 
policies. Later that year the Thirty-eighth World Health Assembly strongly supported the 
preparation of such policies by the regional committees, endorsed the Board's decision to 
monitor their preparation and decided to monitor and evaluate their implementation in the 
light of the Executive Board's reports on them (resolution WHA38•11)• The following 
information is provided to facilitate the Board's monitoring of the preparation of these 
policies. 

Director-General1 s guidelines 

2. The Director-General prepared guidelines in accordance with the Board's request• Copies 
are available in the Board room. These guidelines^- spell out the issues to be dealt with 
in a regional programme budget policy. These include support to national strategies for 
health for all and ways of promoting them； developing the health system through support to 
national health programmes； and strengthening national capacities to prepare and implement 
national health-for-all strategies and related programmes• They also include the transfer of 
validated information and the facilitation of its absorption; research and development for 
health for all； and making optimal use of resources for health-for-all strategies and 
related programmes. Moreover, they include criteria for deciding on WHO'S international 
services and direct financial cooperation; intercountry and regional activities; training; 
the use of and limitations on provision of supplies and equipment; the use of consultants; 
and meetings. The guidelines also describe the programme budgeting process for WHO'S 
resources in countries and related mechanisms. They define the role of the regional office 
with respect to the regional programme budget policy and refer to related staffing policy 

1 Document DGO/85.1； also reproduced in document WHA38/1985/REC/1, Annex 3. 



and budgetary and financial implications. They also refer to the role of the regional 
committee in preparing and monitoring the regional programme budget policy and in reviewing 
the 1988-1989 and subsequent programme budget proposals to ensure that they reflect the 
regional programme budget policy. Finally, the process of monitoring and evaluating the 
policy is described and a timetable for the development, review, adoption, implementation, 
monitoring and evaluation of the policy by the governing bodies and the Secretariat is 
spelled out. 

Action by the regional committees 

3. At their 1985 sessions the regional committees had before them the draft regional 
programme budget policies prepared by the Regional Directors on the basis of the 
Director-General's guidelines. 

4. The Regional Committee for Africa examined an annotated outline of the African regional 
programme budget policy, the components of which were grouped under four headings： (i) the 
process of programme budgeting by a joint government/WHO mechanism to plan and evaluate the 
allocation of WHO'S resources to the country； (ii) support from the regional organization, 
which should be improved by the new structure of the Region based on the decentralization of 
the Regional Office's activities by opening three subregional offices and strengthening the 
WHO programme coordinators' offices; (iii) the role of the Regional Office, which has been 
extended； a new and important feature is the report that each Member State will send to the 
Regional Office oil the use of WHO1s resources; (iv) monitoring and evaluation of the 
regional programme budget policy, which will take place at various levels of the 
Organization. The Regional Committee laid down guidelines in regard to health manpower 
training, particularly in the managerial process, the use of WHO'S resources for supplies and 
equipment, the definition of intercountry programmes and activities, technical cooperation 
among developing countries, and the respective responsibilities of governments and WHO in the 
programme budgeting process. 

5. The Regional Committee for the Americas reviewed a draft regional programme budget 
policy to which the Director-General's guidelines had been annexed. The draft set out the 
framework for the development and implementation of the programme budget with the explicit 
purpose of maximizing available resources in support of the priorities defined collectively 
by the countries in the governing bodies, the national priorities identified by governments, 
and the requests for technical cooperation in support of those national priorities. These 
included emphasis on technical cooperation rather than financial assistance, oil the technical 
soundness of proposals and on the Organization's multiplier and catalytic effect, helping to 
mobilize national resources in support of national health goals, assisting in mobilizing 
external resources for health for all, and stimulating intercountry cooperation. The draft 
also specified criteria for the distribution of country and regional programme funds, not 
less than 35% of the total budget to be allocated to country activities. It emphasized the 
need for the budget to be a flexible instrument capable of responding to changing conditions, 
overriding importance being given to country activities. The Regional Committee adopted a 
resolution^- approving the regional programme budget policy and urging its immediate 
implementation, in relation to both the execution of the 1986-1987 programme budget and the 
preparation of the 1988-1989 programme budget. 

6. The Regional Committee for South-East Asia reviewed a draft regional programme budget 
policy which was a regional adaptation of the Director-General's guidelines. These 
guidelines were provided to the Committee for its information and the draft regional 
programme budget policy included detailed cross-reference to them. Annexed to the regional 
draft was an illustrative list of activities for promotion of national health-for-all 
strategies. The Committee rioted that the draft of the regional programme budget policy was 
in accordance with the Director-General’s guidelines. It adopted a resolution^ requesting 
the Regional Director to submit a final draft to the 1986 session of the Committee for its 
approval. 

1 Resolution X. 
2 Resolution SEA/RC38/R3. 



7. The Regional Committee for Europe was presented with a draft regional programme budget 
policy which was an adaptation of the Director-General1 s guidelines to the European 
situation. The main components of this policy were arranged under five headings: 
(i) criteria for allocating the resources of the European Region, i.e.9 priority health 
fields (for the determination of which the following additional criteria were identified: 
health-for-all regional targets, Member States1 priorities, and date scheduled for the 
attainment of the relevant regional target), activities most likely to produce results, and 
areas where WHO could make significant differences; (ii) mechanisms for monitoring and 
optimizing the use of the Organization's resources； (iii) principles for reviewing the 
organizational structure and staff recruitment and development policy in the Regional 
Office； (iv) structure of the programme budget to reflect the orientation of budget policy; 
and (v) a timetable for introducing the new programme budget policy. 

8. The Committee agreed with the proposed changes in the presentation of the programme 
budget, which would reflect the emphasis on attaining the 38 regional targets, but also noted 
the need for flexibility. The new regional programme budget should not become a 
strait-jacket, nor should the Member States1 sovereignty over their own health decisions be 
challenged. The Committee felt that the Regional Office's role as a catalyst and a promoter 
should be fulfilled by action taken through the ministries of health; these had to be the 
"compulsory channel" for any impetus from WHO. In order to arrive at a balance between 
country and intercountry programmes, it was considered desirable that a liaison office be set 
up in each country to act as a point of contact with WHO, while an interministerial 
coordination committee chaired by the minister of health would make it easier to carry out 
medium-term programming and to monitor activities. 

9. The Committee adopted a resolution^- in which it endorsed the proposed criteria for 
resource allocation, agreed with the mechanisms for monitoring and optimizing the use of the 
Organizations1 s resources and with the changes in the programme budget presentation, and 
concurred with the schedule for the introduction of the policy, and specifically with the 
transitional measures proposed for ensuring continuity between the presentation of the 
1988-1989 programme budget and those of previous biennial periods. 

10. The Regional Committee for the Eastern Mediterranean agreed that the following elements 
would have to be considered when preparing the future programme budget policy： (1) the 
review of realistic plans and prospects for national health strategies in the Region, 
including a listing of priorities for WHO involvement in preparing and implementing such 
strategies; (2) the mechanisms in the countries of the Region for ensuring optimal use of 
WHOfs resources in support of the strategies； (3) the measures for mobilizing and 
rationalizing the use of all potentially available resources - within countries, from 
external sources in the Region and in other regions, and from worldwide resources; (4) the 
guiding principles for WHO support to national institutions with a view to building up their 
self-reliance; (5) the activities in which WHO'S involvement in countries will have to be 
phased out； (6) intercountry cooperation for defining WH0fs activities; (7) the method of 
reviewing countries1 programme budget proposals at the regional level in order to ensure 
coherent support from all levels of the Organization; (8) the implications for international 
staffing in country programmes and in WHO representative and programme coordinators' offices, 
as well as for the organization of the Regional Office and its staffing profile; (9) the 
budgetary and financial implications of the above； (10) the limited time frame for 
introduction of the new programme budget policy； and (11) the method of monitoring and 
control. 

11. Stress was particularly laid on the need to improve reporting while reducing its 
frequency so as to avoid duplication of efforts and loss of active operational time. The 
question of helping countries which did not have the potential for programme budgeting was 
discussed. Other issues were the assistance provided by WHO in case of emergencies and 
natural disasters, and the need for increased collaboration and coordination between WHO and 
other organizations supporting health development. 

12. The Committee then adopted a resolution^ in which it decided to develop a regional 
programme budget policy to govern and ensure the optimal use of WHO'S resources and urged 
Member States in the Region to participate fully in its preparation and implementation. 

1 Resolution EUR/RC35/R2. 
2 Resolution EM/RC32/R.2. 



13. The Regional Committee for the Western Pacific had before it the Director-General's 
guidelines, as well as information oil monitoring the use of WHO'S resources through financial 
audit in policy and programme terms. It considered either adopting these guidelines with 
appropriate regional adaptations or preparing a specific regional programme budget policy 
using the guidelines only as a basis, taking into account that while a detailed policy might 
have the advantage of being comprehensive, it might not offer as much flexibility in 
implementation as a policy formulated in more general terms. The Committee finally adopted a 
resolution^ entrusting the newly established Sub-Committee on Programmes and Technical 
Cooperation with preparing the regional programme budget policy, based on the 
Director-General1 s guidelines, with appropriate modifications to reflect regional priorities 
and other regional considerations, and urging Member States to assume their responsibility in 
its preparation and implementation, 

14. Copies of the draft regional programme budget policies are available in the Board room 
in those official languages of each region that are also global official languages. 

15. The Director-General's guidelines include, under the section on training, criteria for 
granting fellowships in conformity with resolution EB71.R6. At the seventy-fifth session of 
the Board in January 1985 an interim report was requested on the extent to which the new 
policy oil fellowships reflected in that resolution was being carried out. That report is 
being presented as document EB77/INF.DOC./4. 

1 Resolution WPC/RC36.R13. 


